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Before the
FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20554

SCRIPPS HOWARD BROADCASTING COMPANY
and
FOUR JACKS BROADCASTING, INC.

3

4

5

6

7

8

--------------------------------------)
IN THE MATTER OF: )

)
)
)
)
)

Baltimore, Maryland )
--------------------------------------)

MM DOCKET NO. 93-94 /'

'J

9 The above-entitled matter came on for hearing
pursuant to notice before Judge Richard L. Sippel,

10 Administrative Law Judge, at 2000 L Street, N.W.,
Washington, D.C., in Courtroom No.4, on Monday, November 16,

11 1993 at 9:30 a.m.

12 APPEARANCES:

13 On behalf of Scripps Howard Broadcasting Company:

14 KENNETH A. HOWARD, JR., Esquire
LEONARD C. GREENEBAUM, Esquire

15 STEPHANIE S. ABRUTYN, Esquire
Baker and Hostetler

16 Washington Square, Suite 1100
1050 Connecticut Avenue, N.W.

17 Washington, D.C. 20036-5304

18 On behalf of Four Jacks Broadcasting, Incorporated:

19 KATHRYN SCHMELTZER, Esquire
MARTIN R. LEADER, Esquire

20 GREGORY L. MASTERS, Esquire
Fisher, Wayland, Cooper and Leader

21 1255 23rd Street, N.W., Suite 800
Washington, D.C. 20037

22

23

24

25
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1

2

3 WITNESS

4 David Smith
By Mr. Leader

5 By Mr. Greenebaum

6 Robert Smith
By Mr. Leader

7 By Mr. Greenebaum

8

9

Direct

1068

1192

Cross

1070

1193

Redirect

1275

Recross

10

11

12 SCRIPPS HOWARD

13 No. 26

14 No. 27

15 No. 28

16 No. 29

17 No. 30

18

19

20

21

22

23

Identified

1075

1101

1156

1158

1236

Received

1097

1217

1167

1167

1239

Rejected

24 Hearing Began: 9:30 a.m.

25 Lunch Began: 11:55 a.m.

Hearing Ended: 4:05 p.m.

Lunch Ended: 1:10 p.m.
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1

2 JUDGE SIPPEL: We're on the record. We're ready to

3 proceed this morning with the cross examination of the Four

4 Jacks' witnesses. As I indicated on Friday, I have reduced my

5 ruling with respect to Four Jacks Exhibit Five to writing and

6 copies are available in the my office with my secretary if

7 Counsel care to pick one up at the break. That's all I have

8 this morning. Mr. Leader?

9

10

MR. LEADER: Good morning.

JUDGE SIPPEL: Do you want to present your witness

11 for cross examination?

12

13 D. Smith.

MR. LEADER: Yes, please. We'd like to call David

14 (Whereupon,

15 DAVID DENISTON SINCLAIR SMITH

16 having first been duly sworn, was called as a witness herein

17 and was examined and testified as follows:)

18 MR. LEADER: Let the record show I'm handing the

19 witness a copy of his direct case.

20 JUDGE SIPPEL: I take it this Mr. Smith is the only

21 witness from Four Jacks that's in the courtroom at this time.

22

23

MR. LEADER: That's correct, sir.

JUDGE SIPPEL: All right. You do understand the

24 sequestration ruling I have issued.

25 MR. LEADER: Yes, sir. The other Mr. Smith --
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JUDGE SIPPEL: Wait just a moment. I'm sorry. Mr.

MR. LEADER: We have another Mr. Smith standing by

4 in our offices to come over in the -- when Counsel concludes

5 the examination of David Smith.

6 JUDGE SIPPEL: That's fine. That comports with what

7 we worked out on Friday.

8 DIRECT EXAMINATION

9 MR. LEADER: Mr. Smith, do you have any corrections

10 to your direct case testimony which is Four Jacks Exhibit One,

11 a copy of which has been provided to you?

12 MR. D. SMITH: Yes, sir. I'll reference the page.

13 On Page Five, relative to Bay Television, the fraction is not

14 correct.

15

16

JUDGE SIPPEL: Which tab is this now in Exhibit One?

MR. D. SMITH: Page Five of Exhibit One. The

17 fraction is not correct. It really should be 18.75, I

18 believe, is what the -- would say.

19

20 18.75?

21

JUDGE SIPPEL: All references to 18.8 should be

MR. D. SMITH: That's correct. And throughout.

22 Likewise on Page Six of Exhibit Two, the same issue again.

23 It's a reference to Bay Television. It should be 18.75 as

24 opposed to 18.8.

25 JUDGE SIPPEL: Where is that you say? It's at Page
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1 Six of --

2 MR. D. SMITH: Yeah, Page Six, Exhibit Two. The

3 first full paragraph, fourth line.

4

5

6

7

8 cross?

9

JUDGE SIPPEL: I have it. Thank you.

MR. LEADER: Is there any further corrections?

MR. D. SMITH: No, sir. I don't think so.

JUDGE SIPPEL: You're tendering the witness now for

MR. LEADER: I'm tendering the witness now for cross

10 examination.

11 JUDGE SIPPEL: Thank you, Mr. Leader. I'm going to

12 just ask the witness to state your full name for the record

13 and your current residence address.

14 MR. D. SMITH: David Deniston Sinclair Smith. My

15 current address is 802 Hillstead Drive, Lutherville, Maryland,

16 zip code, 21093.

17 JUDGE SIPPEL: You're tendered for cross

18 examination. Mr. Greenebaum will be conducting the cross

19 examination?

20

21 Smith.

22

23

MR. GREENEBAUM: Yes, Your Honor. Good morning, Mr.

MR. D. SMITH: Good morning. How are you today?

MR. GREENEBAUM: Mr. Leader, could you, as a matter

24 of convenience, also give the witness Exhibit One, the

25 application? Do you have an extra copy for him? If not, I'll
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1 give it to him.

2

3

4 it.

MR. LEADER: Why don't you give it to him?

JUDGE SIPPEL: Let's go off the record until he has

5 (Off the record.)

6 (On the record.)

7

8 you.

MR. LEADER: Could we have a copy, please? Thank

9 CROSS EXAMINATION

10 BY MR. GREENEBAUM:

11 Q Mr. Smith, for purposes of convenience, I have

12 handed to you a copy of the application filed on behalf of

13 Four Jacks, which I believe is Exhibit One, and the September

14 3, 1991 covering letter from your counsel to the Federal

15 Communication Commission and secondly, the applicant ownership

16 and structure, which is Exhibit One to the Four Jacks direct.

17 Do you have those, sir, as well as your own direct?

18

19

A

Q

Yes, sir.

As I understand it, if Four Jacks is successful with

20 its completing application for Channel Two, you will become

21 the general manager. Is that correct?

22

23

A

Q

That's correct.

And to the extent that you want to be involved as a

24 general manager, how many hours a day do you think that would

25 take?
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I would say eight hours at least.

How about a station manager? How much time do you

3 think that would take to the extent you feel that job should

4 be done?

5

6

7

8

A

Q

A

Q

Eight hours a day at least.

How many?

Eight hours a day.

Now, sir, isn't -- hasn't it been your view that a

9 general manager, as far as you're concerned, would have to be

10 involved 24 hours a day?

11 A I think a general manager can spend eight plus.

12 It's purely a function of his own interests in the business.

13 Q Look at Page 28 of your deposition testimony, would

14 you, please?

15 A Where would that be?

16 Q (No response).

17 A Where would that be?

18 Q I'm sorry. We'll give it to you.

19 JUDGE SIPPEL: It's going to come to you in just a

20 minute. Let's go off the record until he has it.

21

22

23

(Off the record.)

(On the record.)

JUDGE SIPPEL: We're back on the record. What page

24 was it, Mr. Greenebaum?

25 MR. GREENEBAUM: 28.
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BY MR. GREENEBAUM:

Do you recall being asked on Line 2,

3

4

"Q How much time do you think it takes to run

a station if you are a general manager?"

5 JUDGE SIPPEL: Just a minute. The witness doesn't

6 have the page. It's Page 28.

7

8

9

10

11

Q

A

Q

MR. D. SMITH: I'm sorry. This is 24.

BY MR. GREENEBAUM:

Do you see that, sir?

Yes.

Look at Line 2.

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

"Q

A

Q

A

Q

A

How much time do you think it takes to run

a station if you are a general manager?

How many hours a day does it take?

Yes.

It depends on the extent of what the general

manager wants to be involved.

To the extent you would want to be involved

as a general manager.

As far as I'm concerned, it's 24 hours a

21 day. "

22 Do you recall being asked those questions and giving

23 those answers?

24

25

A

Q

Yes.

They were true and accurate to the best of your
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1 ability at the time you gave them?

2

3

A

Q

Well, I think the 24 hours

Would you answer my question, please? And then you

4 can explain it.

5

6

A

Q

What was your question, again?

Was that a true and accurate answer to the best of

7 your knowledge and recollection at the time?

8

9

10

11

A

Q

A

Q

It was a true, philosophic answer.

Was it true factually as well?

Yes.

Now, you see the next line, Line 12?

12

13

14

15

"Q

A

How about a station manager? How much

involvement does he have to have, assuming

there is a general manager as well?

Probably a minimum of eight hours."

16

17

18

A

Q

Do you recall that?

Yes.

And that was true and accurate to the best of your

19 recollection at that time?

20

21

A

Q

Yes.

And you are presently the president, chairman, and

22 chief executive officer of Sinclair Broadcasting, are you not,

23 sir?

24

25

A

Q

That's correct.

And you're a shareholder as well?
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That's correct.

How much -- and you have indicated in pleadings in

3 this proceeding, and I'll be glad to pinpoint them to you if

4 you need me to do so, that if you're successful with your

5 application, challenging the license for Channel Two, you

6 would dispose of the other Baltimore TV station, WBFF. Is

7 that correct?

8

9

A

Q

That's correct.

And you have also indicated that you -- to fulfill

10 your integration commitment, you would resign from your then-

11 current employment and would limit or terminate any other

12 activities that might interfere with your integration

13 commitment. Is that correct?

14

15

A

Q

That's correct.

I'm going to hand you what we would ask to be marked

16 as Exhibit 26.

17

18 number?

19

MR. LEADER: Do you want to verify the exhibit

JUDGE SIPPEL: We'll identify it for the record in

20 just a minute.

21 MR. GREENEBAUM: I believe 26 is correct. Is it

22 not, Your Honor?

23

24

JUDGE SIPPEL: 26 is the right number.

MR. GREENEBAUM: Mr. Leader asked me to asked me

25 to verify it, so that's what I'm doing, Your Honor.
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JUDGE SIPPEL: The count is 26.

(Whereupon, the document referred

to as Scripps Howard Exhibit No. 26

was marked for identification.)

BY MR. GREENEBAUM:

Mr. Smith, has Exhibit 26 for identification been

7 handed to you?

8 A If you say it's 26. I don't see any reference mark

9 on here any place.

10

11

12

Q

A

Q

Accepting my representation that it's --

I accept that.

-- Four Jacks 26 for identification, can you

13 identify that exhibit for the Court?

14

15

16

A

Q

A

Yes, I can.

What is it, sir?

It's an S-l filing with the Securities and Exchange

17 Commission.

18

19

20

21

22

Q

A

Q

A

Q

For who?

Sinclair Broadcast Group.

That's Sinclair Broadcast Group, Inc., isn't it?

That's correct.

And that's the company that you're the president,

23 chairman of the board, and chief executive officer. Is that

24 correct?

25 A That's correct.
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And a shareholder as well.

That's correct.

And what was the purpose of this filing so far as

4 you know?

5 A The purpose of this filing was to raise

6 approximately $100,000,000 to refinance an existing bank debt.

7 That's the primary purpose.

8 Q And this was to -- this is to be a perspectus in

9 effect, to eventually go out to the public to raise that

10 money?

11

12

A

Q

That's correct.

And I take it you played some part in the

13 preparation or at least in the gathering of the materials for

14 this document?

15

16

17

A

Q

I played some part.

Who else among your brothers played a part?

MR. LEADER: I'm going to object, Your Honor,

18 because I don't see the relevancy of Mr. Greenebaum's question

19 to the standard comparative issue.

20 MR. GREENEBAUM: I believe it will become quickly

21 apparent, Your Honor.

22

23

24

25

JUDGE SIPPEL: You may proceed.

MR. GREENEBAUM: Thank you.

MR. D. SMITH: Can you repeat the question, please?

BY MR. GREENEBAUM:
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2 gathering the information that went into this document so far

3 as you know?

4 A I think their only contribution to the document

5 consists of their own biographies.

6 Q And have you reviewed it from time to time since it

7 was prepared and filed?

8

9

A

Q

Yes.

And as I understand it, this was filed with the

10 Securities and Exchange Commission on September 28, 1993. Is

11 that correct, sir?

12

13

A

Q

I believe that's correct.

And your direct testimony in this case was filed on

14 September 13, 1993. Is that correct? Or exchanged among

15 counsel on September 13, 1993?

16 A I can't tell you what exact date it is. I presume

17 if that's the date, that's the date.

18 Q If you look at the direct written well, and are

19 you aware that exhibits were exchanged in this case in early

20 October, October 5th or 6th?

21

22

A

Q

Not specifically.

Now, sir, would it be fair to say that you are a key

23 person in the success of Sinclair Broadcast Group, Inc?

24

25

A

Q

Yes.

And if Sinclair Broadcast Group, Inc. is to be
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1 successful as a continual entity, that's tied to your being

2 there--

3

4

MR. LEADER: I'm going to object.

JUDGE SIPPEL: Wait until he finishes the question.

5 MR. GREENEBAUM: In order to continue your role as

6 its presently structured. Is that correct, sir?

7 JUDGE SIPPEL: We have an objection.

8 MR. LEADER: The objection is he's crossing him on

9 the S-1, not on his direct case. This exhibit that he moved -

10 - hasn't even been moved into evidence and he's cross

11 examining him on the contents of it.

12 JUDGE SIPPEL: Well, he's laying the foundation and

13 he's laying the foundation for the S-1 and the questions go to

14 the veracity of the pledge to spend full-time -- on Channel

15 Two business.

16 MR. LEADER: I don't disagree with you there. But

17 this document has not yet been received in evidence. In fact,

18 this isn't even the most recent iteration of the document as

19 filed with the S.E.C.

20 JUDGE SIPPEL: Well, we can -- you know, we can get

21 clarifications on that. But right now, he's asking foundation

22 questions and there's going to come a time when it's going to

23 be moved in and we'll

24 MR. GREENEBAUM: If there are more recent versions,

25 we would request they be made available to us because this was
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1 not produced in discovery and we came across it through our

2 own means and I would ask that we be given a current set of

3 these documents.

4 MR. LEADER: A, we're under no obligation to turn

5 them over to him in discovery because the S.B.G. is not an

6 applicant in this proceeding. Number two, these documents are

7 freely available at the Securities and Exchange Commission.

8 Just as Mr. Greenebaum got a copy of this, he can get a copy

9 of the other iterations, just as members of the public can get

10 copies of applications and matters filed with the F.C.C. It's

11 no different. It's not a proprietary, private document.

12 JUDGE SIPPEL: I'd like -- very much want this to

13 get moving along without any delay, assuming we're going to

14 permit cross examination on the involvement of this witness in

15 the Sinclair Group, which is relevant.

16

17

MR. LEADER: It's--

JUDGE SIPPEL: Well, let me finish my statement.

18 I'm not debating the point. I'm saying it is relevant. We

19 certainly want any material changes that have been made to

20 this information brought up to date. In other words, I want

21 to know as a matter of fact I suggest -- how deep this

22 involvement in Sinclair Broadcasting Group is for this

23 particular witness who claims that he would be the general

24 manager of the station, of Channel Two, should he be

25 successful.
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MR. LEADER: May I just suggest that -- why don't we

2 let Mr. Greenebaum continue with his examination. If any of

3 the factual predicates upon which he raises a question are

4 inconsistent with what's presently on filing with the S.E.C.,

5 we can bring it up on redirect.

6 JUDGE SIPPEL: Well, we're going to somehow or

7 another get it into the record. I want to get it in as soon

8 as possible.

9 MR. GREENEBAUM: I want to -- the questions head-on

10 very quickly and why don't I do that? And then we can talk

11 about what we need because I believe I can do what I need to

12 do from this document.

13

14

JUDGE SIPPEL: Well, let's proceed.

MR. GREENEBAUM: I would advise the Court, as we go

15 through this document, there are about three sections that are

16 duplicated, so I'm talking about six sections, seven sections.

17 But there are two sets of numbers and I should tell the Court

18 that at the bottom of the page in the middle, there is a small

19 number which is the number of the original document. The

20 number to the right is the number that's applicable to the

21 S.E.C. filing. So for purposes of the record, I will probably

22 give you both numbers if you want or stick with one, whichever

23 you would prefer.

24 JUDGE SIPPEL: Well, I would prefer to stay with the

25 original document numbers. That way, I mean, there shouldn't
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1 be any confusion -- or less chance of confusion, I should say.

2 BY MR. GREENEBAUM:

3 Q Do you see the cover sheet, Mr. Smith, called

4 Sinclair Broadcast Group, Inc.?

5

6

7

8

A

Q

A

Q

Yes.

Turn the page.

Pardon me?

Turn the page, please, where it has Table of

9 Additional Registrants and those are the various stations that

10 Sinclair has an ownership or other interest in. Is that

11 correct?

12 A We have ownership in three stations on this page.

13 That's correct.

14

15

Q

A

And what are -- which three are they?

Chesapeake Television in Baltimore which is Channel

16 45, WTTE in Columbus, Channel 28, and WPGH, Channel 53 in

17 Pittsburgh.

18 Q And what are the other stations? If you would

19 explain that.

20 A They are pending applications before the Commission

21 at this time.

22

23

24

Q

A

Q

For other stations to be acquired by Sinclair.

That's correct.

Now, turn the page to where it says Lehman Brothers.

25 I think it's two more pages. It has the Commission Number 04
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1 on the right. It does not have an incurment number. See

2 that?

3

4

A

Q

Yes.

In the middle of the page, it says, "For information

5 concerning certain factors that should be considered by

6 prospective investors, see 'Investment Considerations.'" Do

7 you see that, sir?

8

9

A

Q

Yes.

Now, if you go to Page Five at the bottom, the

10 original document number, that's a profile of Sinclair

11 Broadcast Group, Inc. as presently organized and as

12 contemplated after the additional stations are aligned. Is

13 that correct?

14

15

16

A

Q

A

That would not be accurate, no.

In which way is my statement inaccurate?

At the conclusion of the -- assuming we're

17 successful at the Federal Communications Commission with

18 regard to the transfers, there will be two additional

19 stations.

20 Q That's WITO and WCGV. Is that correct?

21 A WTTO and WCGV.

22 Q At my age, I can't tell the difference between T's

23 and I's. I apologize.

24 A I appreciate the problem.

25 Q Now, sir, if you'll turn to Page Seven of the
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1 original document and you can read the whole line -- the whole

2 paragraph if you want. But I just want to read two lines

3 under Investment Considerations at the bottom. Do you see

4 that?

5

6

A

Q

Yes.

And first, at the beginning, it says, "Before

7 purchasing the Notes offered hereby, potential investors

8 should consider the factors described in 'Investment

9 Considerations.'" Do you see that?

10

11

A

Q

Uh-huh. Yes.

And do you see the last phrase there? It refers to

12 a " ... dependence on key personnel and absence of a public

13 trading market for the Notes."

14

15

A

Q

Yes.

And then, sir, Page 12 at the bottom, Number 12, at

16 the top, in italics, there's a note in reference to Investment

17 Considerations. Do you see that, sir?

18

19

A

Q

Yes.

It says, "In addition to the other information

20 contained in this Prospectus, prospective investors should

21 review carefully the following considerations concerning the

22 Company and the television broadcast industry before

23 purchasing the Notes offered hereby." Do you see that?

24

25

A

Q

Yes.

Now, sir, if you -- one of those considerations
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1 appears on Page 16, first full paragraph from the top, and it

2 says, "Four Jacks Broadcasting, Inc. ("Four Jacks"), a company

3 wholly owned by the Current Stockholders, has filed a

4 competing application with the FCC for the broadcast license

5 for VHF Channel Two in Baltimore, Maryland.

6 "Because of the FCC's multiple ownership rules, the

7 principals of Four Jacks have committed themselves in their

8 application for Channel Two to divest the interest held by the

9 Company in the broadcast license for WBFF if Channel Two is

10 awarded to them and before assuming operational control of

11 Channel Two."

12

13

14

A

Q

Do you see that, sir?

Yes.

And that's repeated if you look on Page 56 at the

15 bottom under Certain Transactions.

16

17

A

Q

Page 56?

56. Without my reading it, at the bottom of the

18 page, second paragraph from the top, it repeats -- from the

19 bottom, it repeats the statement that you would divest

20 yourself of WBFF. Is that correct?

21

22

23

24

A

Q

A

Q

That's correct.

It's substantially the same language, correct?

Yes.

Now, sir, if you would turn back to Page 17, another

25 investment consideration that this perspectus suggests
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1 potential investors look at before putting up their money. Do

2 you see the paragraph in the Control by Stockholders;

3 Dependence Upon Key Personnel?

4

5

A

Q

Uh-huh.

Would you read that paragraph into the record, the

6 second part of that paragraph starting with "A company"?

7

8

9

10 it.

11

JUDGE SIPPEL: What page are you on now?

MR. GREENEBAUM: Page 17, Your Honor.

JUDGE SIPPEL: 17 of the original count. I've got

MR. D. SMITH: Do you want me to read the first

12 paragraph of the second paragraph or the second paragraph?

13 BY MR. GREENEBAUM:

14 Q I only want you to read the second. If you want to

15 read the first

16

17

A

Q

No. It's up to you.

Read the whole paragraph. Why don't you do that for

18 fairness?

19 A "The Current Stockholders own in the aggregate 100

20 percent of the outstanding capital stock of the Company.

21 Accordingly, such individuals are able to control the vote on

22 all matters submitted to a vote of the Company's Stockholders.

23 Moreover, the Company leases property from and engages in

24 other transactions with non-Company entities controlled by the

25 Current Stockholders. See 'Certain Transactions.'
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1 "The Company believes that its success will continue

2 to be dependent upon its ability to attract and retain skilled

3 managers and other personnel, including its present officers

4 and general managers. The loss of services of any of the

5 present officers, especially its President and Chief Executive

6 Officer, David D. Smith, may have a material adverse effect on

7 the operations of the Company.

8 "None of the Company's officers has an emploYment

9 agreement with the Company. The Company maintains key

10 personnel life insurance of $5.0 million on the life of David

11 Smith, but does not maintain such insurance on any of the

12 other officers. See 'Management.'"

13 Q And I believe, just to be sure, that's in the

14 section called Investment Considerations that we referred to

15 earlier. Is that correct?

16 A It's on Page 17. What section it's in within the

17 confines of the document, I couldn't tell you off-hand.

18 Q And that David Smith referred to as the key person

19 is you. Is that correct?

20 A That's correct.

21 Q And then turn to Page 55 and 56. It talks about

22 Executive Compensation and the company's bonus -- executive

23 bonus plan. Is that correct?

24

25

A

Q

Page 55? Yes.

And in addition to the Executive Compensation and
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1 the bonus plan, you've been the benefit of loans in the

2 company, have you not?

3

4

5

6

A

Q

A

Q

That's correct.

As have your brothers.

That's correct.

And the bonuses were awarded in order, among other

7 things, to payoff the loans. Is that correct?

8

9

A

Q

Which bonus?

I withdraw that question. I want to refer you to

10 one more section. If you'll look at Page 15 --

11

12

A

Q

The original IS?

Yes. And without reading that entire paragraph into

13 the record, I would refer you to one, two, three -- six lines

14 from the bottom, saying that, "There is no established

15 procedure or policy for resolving such conflicts of interest."

16 Do you see that, sir?

17

18

19

20

A I see the line, yes.

MR. LEADER: Where is he?

MR. GREENEBAUM: Why don't you start --

JUDGE SIPPEL: Wait just a second. Do you follow

21 where he is? He's on Page 15, the original Page 15, a few

22 lines from the bottom.

23

24

MR. LEADER: Okay. I got it.

MR. GREENEBAUM: I'll start with one, two, three,

25 four, five, six, seven, eight lines from the top of that
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1 paragraph, Your Honor. It starts with, "In addition, there

2 have been and will continue to be transactions between the

3 Company and members of the Smith Family or other entities in

4 which members of the Smith Family have ownership interests or

5 with which they are affiliated.

6 "For example, the Company leases certain properties

7 from entities controlled by the Current Stockholders. See

8 'Current (sic) Transactions'. There is no established

9 procedure or policy for resolving such conflicts of interest."

10 Is that correct, sir?

11

12

MR. D. SMITH: I'd say it's accurate, yeah.

JUDGE SIPPEL: Are you ready at this time to move

13 this into evidence, Mr. Greenebaum?

14 MR. GREENEBAUM: I just want to ask one more

15 question. Then I will be, Your Honor.

16

17

18

19

JUDGE SIPPEL: Very well. Let's go off the record.

(Off the record.)

(On the record.)

MR. GREENEBAUM: Mr. Smith, would you agree with me,

20 without my going through line by line, that there are

21 companies or entities in which you have a direct ownership

22 interest referred to in the S.E.C. filing that are not

23 referred to in the F.e.C. filings in this proceeding?

24 MR. LEADER: I'm going to object to the question

25 because A, I don't see the relevance to the integration. I
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